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Newest co-chairman joins 

Air Force Retiree Council 
by Tammy Cournoyer 
Air Force Retiree Services 

 
JOINT BASE SAN ANTONIO-

RANDOLPH, Texas – A new co-
chairman will share the head of the 
table at this year’s Air Force Retiree 
Council annual meeting in May.  

Retired Lt. Gen. Stephen Hoog, 
who left active duty in October 2015, 
succeeds retired Lt. Gen. Steven Polk 
as council co-chair with retired Chief 
Master Sgt. of the Air Force Rodney 
McKinley.  

The co-chairs serve as personal 
advisers to the chief of staff and the 
secretary of the Air Force on all 
issues regarding retirees and their 
families. Gen. Hoog’s appointment 
was announced by Air Force Chief of 
Staff Gen. Mark A. Welsh III.  

Meeting at the Air Force Personnel 
Center, the council receives briefings 
on today’s Air Force structure from 
senior members of the Air Staff and 
other Air Force elements. This 
information helps the 19-member 
panel address issues submitted from 
100 base Retiree Activities Offices 
worldwide. Subjects range from 
health care to publication of the 
Afterburner newsletter to various 
benefit and entitlement 
enhancements. Recommendations on 
key issues are forwarded to the Air 
Force chief of staff and subject- 
matter experts.  

Hoog attended a council orientation 
in early February where he was able 
to meet with Polk and McKinley to 

discuss his new 
role and 
responsibilities. 

“As a fairly 
new retiree 
myself, I am 
impressed with 
the support and 
services the Air 
Force strives to 
provide its 
retirees, their 
families and 
surviving spouses,” Hoog said. “I’m 
looking forward to serving on the 
council beside others who care 
deeply about our retiree family.”  

A native of the Bay Area in 
California, Hoog is a distinguished 
graduate of the Air Force Academy.  

During his tenure as co-chair, Polk 
was instrumental in bolstering 
commander support for base-level 
Retiree Activities Offices and reviving 
the hard-copy mailing of the 
Afterburner for retirees and 
annuitants without Internet access.  

“It was an honor and a privilege to 
serve with each council member and 
with CMSAFs (Gerald) Murray and 
McKinley - professionals all and still 
serving!” said Polk. “I’m proud of the 
work and accomplishments we 
handled as a team, and I’m grateful 
for the strong support of (former 
CSAF) Gen. Norton Schwartz and 
Gen. Welsh. I’m especially proud of 
the enthusiastic RAO volunteers 
worldwide who continue to serve our 
Air Force every day." 

Lt. Gen. Stephen Hoog. 
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SBP annuity now payable to special-needs trust 
by Tammy Cournoyer 
Air Force Retiree Services 

 
JOINT BASE SAN ANTONIO-

RANDOLPH -- The National Defense 
Authorization Act for fiscal 2015 now 
gives retirees the option of having 
Survivor Benefit Plan annuity 
payments go directly into a special-
needs trust for a disabled child.  This 
special-needs trust statute does not 
apply to disabled spouses. 

 "This new option is the result of 
an amendment to the public law 
covering SBP and is a welcome 
change for parents of disabled 
dependent children," said Tammy 
Hern, the Air Force's SBP program 
manager. 

Basically, a special-needs trust is 
a legal tool specifically designed for 
managing money set aside for the 
benefit of a disabled person, 
according to Department of Defense 
officials.  Unlike many other trusts, a 
special-needs trust is governed by 
state law. 

Retirees who have SBP coverage 
for a disabled dependent child may 
now - or at any time -- have a special-
needs trust created and elect to direct 
SBP annuity payments to the trust.  

This irrevocable decision may be 
made during the life of the retiree 
through a written statement that 
designates future SBP payments go 
into the special-needs trust.  In 
situations where SBP payments are 
made to more than one dependent 
child, the special-needs trust will be 
treated as a dependent child for the 
purposes of determining the shares 
payable to each child. 

To irrevocably add a special-
needs trust to existing child SBP 
coverage, retirees must submit a 
written statement requesting the 
annuity be paid to a trust.  The 
statement must include the name 
and tax identification number of the 
trust.  An attorney certification letter 
from an actively licensed attorney 
verifying that the trust is a special-
needs trust created for the benefit of 
the disabled dependent child must 
also be submitted.  Examples of both 
statements can be found at http://
www.retirees.af.mil/sbp/. 

"It is vital that people wanting to 
create a special-needs trust exercise 
due diligence and consult with an 
attorney well-versed in this 
specialized and complex area of 
law," said Hern.  

In accordance with the SBP 
statute, a special-needs trust for a 
dependent disabled child must also 
meet federal statute, and once it is 
created, it is irrevocable. 

If officials determine the special-
needs trust is invalid or otherwise 
faulty, then SBP annuity payments will 
revert back to being made directly to 
the dependent child.  If this occurs, 
the dependent child's entitlement to 
other benefits such as Supplemental 
Security Income and Medicaid may be 
affected.  

A special needs trust election can 
be added to child SBP coverage even 
after the retiree dies.  

"When the retiree dies, if SBP 
child coverage has been elected and 
the child is disabled, the dependent 
child's legal parent, grandparent or 
court-appointed legal guardian may 
irrevocably elect to have the SBP 
annuity payments made to a special-
needs trust," said Hern. 

For more information or help with 
completing election statements, call 1-
877-353-6807 to contact the SBP or 
casualty assistance representative at 
the nearest Air Force base. 

(Courtesy photo) 

(NOTE: This article does not constitute legal 
advice. Readers should consult an attorney if 
they have questions about the legal ramifications 
of having the SBP annuity go to a trust.) 

mailto:afpc.retiree@us.af.mil
http://www.retirees.af.mil
http://www.retirees.af.mil/sbp/
http://www.retirees.af.mil/sbp/
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Official urges families to learn about eligibility 
by Terri Moon Cronk 
DOD News, Defense Media Activity 

 

WASHINGTON -- Planning funerals for military 
veterans and retirees can be overwhelming for their 
families, and the Defense Department’s director of 
casualty and mortuary affairs wants family members to 
familiarize themselves in advance, when possible, to 
know what to expect with military funeral honors. 

Deborah S. Skillman said families should learn about 
military funeral honors eligibility ahead of time to know 
what choices are available. She also recommended that 
family members should ensure they have access to the 
veteran’s discharge papers, also called a DD Form 214, 
to prove eligibility. 

It’s also critical for family members who want military 
funeral honors to tell the funeral director, who can make 
the request for them, Skillman said. The honors are not 
automatic, and must be requested through the veteran’s 
branch of service, she noted. 

“Families (also) need to know DOD is going to be 
there when the honors are requested,” Skillman added. 

DOD policy is mandated by law to provide a minimum 
of a two-person uniformed detail to present the core 
elements of the funeral honors ceremony, and one 
service member must represent the veteran’s branch of 
service, she said. The core elements include playing taps, 
folding the American flag and presenting the flag to the 
family. 

Burials with military funeral honors can be conducted 
at national, veterans’ or private cemeteries, she said. 

 “While DOD is required to provide a (two-service-
member) detail, policy encourages each service secretary 
to provide additional elements, such as the firing team 
and pallbearers, if resources permit. However, full honors 
are always provided for active-duty deaths,” Skillman 
said. 

"Military honors may consist of three-rifle volleys by a 
firing team," she said, and added that veteran service 
organizations often participate in burials with military 
honors to serve as pallbearers and to provide a firing 
team. 

The Veterans Affairs Department also offers other 
benefits, such as headstones, Skillman said.  

“We want to honor every eligible service member and 
make sure (the services) are there to render honors,” 
Skillman said.  (Courtesy of Air Force News Service) 

(Courtesy photo) 

Burial honors: 
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The following is a message to all retirees and annuitants from William D’Avanzo, the chief of Air Force fundraising at 
the Air Force Personnel Center: 
  “As the 43rd annual Air Force Assistance Fund Campaign continues, please give serious thought to donating this 
year to the AFAF Campaign supporting those in uniform, your fellow retirees and their surviving spouses.  
 “Congratulations on raising more than $760K last year. Most importantly, thank you all for your faithful service to our 
Air Force and this great nation.”  
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Online ID card services available for retirees 
Retired Airmen can now 

complete tasks online that were 
normally done in person at an ID 
card office using IDCO, or ID Card 
Office Online. 

IDCO is a self-service 
application developed at the 
Defense Manpower Data Center that 

allows retirees to perform a myriad of 
tasks such as updating a family 
member’s contact information and 
authorizing an ID card replacement.   

Retired sponsors with a valid 
Department of Defense self-service 
logon credential, called a DS Logon, 
may now perform all family member 
transactions using IDCO, including 
electronically signing the DD Form 
1172-2, Application for Identification 
Card/DEERS Enrollment, for their 
family members online. Once 
electronically signed, the family 
member may visit his or her local ID 
card office and be issued an ID card 
without their sponsor present.   

The ID Card Office Online web 
application is accessible from 

Retiree dental program helps with good health 

also print an application from the TRDP website and mail 
it to Delta Dental along with their prepayment amount.  

After enrolling, TRDP officials encourage people to 
register for the online toolkit where they can verify 
program eligibility; review benefits, coverage levels and 
remaining maximums and deductibles; check the status of 
processed claims and claim payments; and sign up for 
electronic explanation-of-benefits statements. (Courtesy 
of TRDP) 

Because the mouth is the gateway to the rest of the 
body, maintaining good oral health is important, say 
officials with the TRICARE Retiree Dental Program; 
however, even routine dental care can be costly, 
sometimes averaging several hundred dollars a year.  

Currently, there are more than 1.5 million TRDP 
enrollees who are maintaining their overall health at an 
affordable cost, said TDRP officials.  

Program enrollees get routine annual services 
including two cleanings (or three for diabetics), two 
exams and an X-ray with no cost share when seeing a 
TRDP network dentist.  These services do not count 
toward annual maximum or deductible amounts. Each 
enrollee gets a $1,300 annual maximum, a $1,200 annual 
dental accident maximum and a $1,750 lifetime 
orthodontic maximum.  

TRDP officials said seeing a network dentist helps 
save people an average of 22 percent on their covered 
dental care, there is a large nationwide network of 
dentists from which to choose. To find a network dentist 
near you, use the “Find a Dentist” link at trdp.org. 

The TRDP coordinates benefits with other dental 
plans, allowing people to maximize coverage under both 
plans. 

To enroll in the TRDP, people can visit trdp.org and 
choose the method that works best for them. People can 

(Courtesy photo) 

milConnect at http://
milconnect.dmdc.mil.  Retired 
Airmen may obtain a DS Logon 
account at an ID card facility during 
the ID card issuing process; online 
anytime at https://
myaccess.dmdc.osd.mil/; or by 
visiting a participating Veterans 
Affairs regional office. 

Click here to locate the nearest 
VA regional office online. Locations 
for the nearest ID card issuing 
facility can be found at https://
www.dmdc.osd.mil/rsl/. 

In addition to IDCO, DS Logon 
provides retirees access to more 
than 30 partner websites such as 
myPay, TRICARE Online and 
eBenefits.  (Courtesy of DEERS) (Courtesy photo) 

http://trdp.org/
http://trdp.org/
https://www.dmdc.osd.mil/milconnect/faces/index.jspx?_afrLoop=3737652399982019&_afrWindowMode=0&_adf.ctrl-state=wxcn8jp98_4
https://www.dmdc.osd.mil/milconnect/faces/index.jspx?_afrLoop=3737652399982019&_afrWindowMode=0&_adf.ctrl-state=wxcn8jp98_4
https://myaccess.dmdc.osd.mil/
https://myaccess.dmdc.osd.mil/
http://www.vba.va.gov/vba/benefits/offices.asp
https://www.dmdc.osd.mil/rsl/
https://www.dmdc.osd.mil/rsl/
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 Many ID card issuing facilities 
now rely on set appointments 
rather than walk-in service.   
 Appointments help resolve 
customer traffic and wait-time 
issues.   
 All retirees and family 
members can find the nearest ID 
card issuing facility by clicking 
here and entering a ZIP code.   
 Retired Airmen do not have to 
visit a facility on an Air Force or 
sister-service installation to 
schedule an appointment.  
 The website allows people to 
make an appointment online, or 
provides information on how to 
schedule an appointment.   
 People without Internet access 
can call the Total Force Service 
Center at 800-525-0102 to 
determine the nearest facility and 
contact information.   

Many facilities now 

require appointments 

for ID card services 

HQ AFPC/DP1SP  
(Recognition Office) 
550 C Street West 
JBSA-Randolph TX 78150  
 

They can also complete a 
Standard Form 180 – available 
online at http://www.archives.gov/
research/order/standard-form-
180.pdf -- and mail it to the address 
on the form.   

To speed up the process, 
veterans should attach 
documentation to verify they were 
part of these units; otherwise, there 
will be a delay as AFPC staff will 
need to request official personnel 
records from the National Personnel 
Records Center.   

Once verified the NDOSM will 
be awarded to the veteran and his or 
her DD Form 214 will be updated to 
reflect the award. 
 For more information, go to 
MyPers. Select "search all 
components" in the drop down menu 
and enter "NDOSM" in the search 
window. More information is also 
available on the Air Force Retiree 

Services website by clicking here.  
 Guard and Reserve retired and 

separated Airmen and their family 
members may also contact the Air 
Reserve Personnel Center at 800-
525-0102 for assistance. 

In 1992 and 1993, the primary 
nuclear Air Force mission was 
transferred from Norton Air Force 
Base to Travis AFB, both in 
California.  It has been determined 
that Airmen assigned to the two 
141st flying squadrons, plus the 
operations support and the 
maintenance squadrons, during this 
time are now eligible for the award 
of the Nuclear Deterrence 
Operations Service Medal. 

There are two ways veterans of 
these units can request award of the 
medal.  They can write a letter to the 
AFPC recognition office at: 

 

NDOSM eligibility extends to more units 

Eligibility for Nuclear Deterrence 

Operations Service Medal expands. 

(Courtesy graphic) 

Retiree survivor’s guide outlines 
general information about benefits 

 A Retiree Survivor’s Guide to Benefits is available on the Library page of 
the Air Force Retiree Services website.   
 This guide provides general information about most federal benefits and 
entitlements available to eligible family members of deceased retired Airmen, 
and it explains various application processes. People can direct specific 
questions to the government agency administering the benefits or discuss 
these matters with an Air Force casualty assistance representative.  
 Government agencies outside the Air Force administer most of the benefits 
discussed in this guide. 
 This guide is designed to provide general information on most federal 
benefits and privileges people may be entitled to as survivors of a deceased 
Air Force retiree. In addition, it contains a list of important necessary 
documents (see Section H), and a Benefits/Entitlements Checklist (see 
Section I).  

https://www.dmdc.osd.mil/rsl/appj/site?execution=e1s1
http://www.archives.gov/research/order/standard-form-180.pdf
http://www.archives.gov/research/order/standard-form-180.pdf
http://www.archives.gov/research/order/standard-form-180.pdf
https://mypers.af.mil
http://www.retirees.af.mil/news/story.asp?id=123428318
http://www.retirees.af.mil/library/


Please DO NOT send your U.S. Postal Service change-of-address announcements to the Afterburner 
office as the editor does not have the ability to make official address changes.   

Mailing labels used to send out the Afterburner are based on addresses already on file with the Defense 
Finance and Accounting Service.  Any change announcements sent to the Afterburner cannot be processed 
or forwarded, and are shredded. 
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calling 800-321-1080. (Do not mention the 
Afterburner or you may be referred elsewhere.)  
If you have a myPay account you can make the 
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469-6559, or send it to DFAS, US Military 
Retirement Pay, PO Box 7130, London KY 40742-
7130. 

Air Force Survivor Benefit Plan annuitants 
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Do not send address changes to Afterburner office   

(Courtesy photo) 

A letter unites  
pair 25 years later 
by Mike Raynor 
Air Force Special Operations Command Public Affairs 

 
HURLBURT FIELD, Fla. (AFRNS) -- Bringing a little 

holiday cheer to an unknown service member was all an  
8-year-old boy was trying to do 25 years ago. 

A single letter united a pair of Air Force veterans, and 
the handwritten greeting made its way back to its author -- 
now an Air Force major -- at Hurlburt Field on Jan. 25. 

It started 25 years ago, when students from Fulmar 
Elementary School in Mahopac, New York, wrote letters 
to military members who were deployed and supporting 
Operation Desert Storm. 

A young Stephen Rausa started his letter 
anonymously with “Dear Any Service Member,” and 
ended it with “Please try to write back.” As he sealed his 
letter, he never knew for sure if he would receive a 
response. 

He never dreamed that he would get back a letter 
from someone with such a familiar name. 

“There were a lot of letters boxed up, all addressed to 
‘Any Service Member,’” recalled retired Master Sgt. Ben 
Rausa. “As I dug through the box, a return sender's name 
caught my eye. He had the same last name as me. 
Rausa isn’t a very common name.” 

Ben wrote back to his new little friend, and they 
started an unlikely relationship. 

“Getting that letter from someone with the same last 
name was so cool,” Stephen said. "My entire family was 
sitting at the table, and they were all floored, in that loud 
Italian way. Everyone thought we must be related 
somehow, someway.” 

They exchanged a couple of letters with photos, but 
over time they lost track of each other. They sporadically 

While deployed to Operation Desert Storm in 1990, retired Master 

Sgt. Ben Rausa and then 8-year-old Stephen Rausa, (not related) 

began exchanging letters. (U.S. Air Force photo/Mike Raynor) 

See LETTER on Page 9 

https://mypay.dfas.mil/mypay.aspx
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 The Total Force Service Center can deliver personnel services to the 
retiree family via telephone any time and from any location.  
 To reach a Total Force Service Center agent, call 800-525-0102 and 
select the menu option for retired military with personnel inquiries. 
 This number is available worldwide using the AT&T USA Direct global 
dialing codes at  www.business.att.com/bt/dial_guide.jsp. 

  

 Defense Finance and Accounting Service officials urge all retirees and annuitants who have Internet access 
to sign up for an online myPay account because myPay provides faster service, security, accessibility and 
reliability to all DFAS customers worldwide.  
 People who have never used myPay should visit https://mypay.dfas.mil and click "Forgot or Need a 

Password" to have a temporary password mailed to them. Once a 
password is received, return to the myPay home page and click "Create 
an Account" to get started.   
 If you have trouble, call myPay at 888-332-7411 to speak to a 
customer service representative. 
 

Retiree personnel service available 24/7 

LETTER — continued from Page 8 

contacted each other, enough so that Ben knew Stephen 
was a pilot in the Air Force stationed at Hurlburt Field. 

Today, Ben lives near Tyndall Air Force Base, Florida. 
With the anniversary of Desert Storm in January, he was 
determined to find his little pen pal from so many years 
ago. 

“It got me thinking about bringing this around full circle 
and meeting Stephen and letting him have these old 
keepsakes,” Ben said. “I guess I never really thanked him 
for the nice holiday letter." 

The two finally met over lunch at the Soundside Club 
on Hurlburt Field. 

“I was so excited to meet Stephen and see how far he 
has come," Ben said. "The Air Force has meant 
everything to me. I am happy ... to see he has chosen to 
be part of the Air Force family, too.” 

As the two caught up, they realized there are so many 
similarities in their family tree. Both trace their roots back 
to Sicily. One more notable coincidence is that Stephen's 
father was a crew chief with the 33rd Fighter Wing, 
stationed at Florida’s Eglin Air Force Base in the 1960s. 
Sometime later, Ben was also a crew chief in the 33rd. 

Although Stephen has been stationed here for several 
years, the friendship never fully rekindled until now. 

“I certainly hope I stay in contact with him. I regret not 
reaching out sooner,” Ben said. 

By the end of lunch, the two made a standing promise 
to stay in touch -- whether by email or by telephone. 

“I never really thought much about writing that letter 
back then,” Stephen said. “But now it really makes you 
think about never passing up even the smallest of 
opportunities, you never know where it will lead 25 years 
later.”  (Courtesy of Air Force Print News) 

Maj. Stephen Rausa with retired Master Sgt. Ben Rausa (not 

related) during their first meeting Jan. 25 at Hurlburt Field, 

Florida, since becoming pen pals 25 years ago. (U.S. Air Force 

photo/Mike Raynor) 

http://www.business.att.com/bt/dial_guide.jsp
https://mypay.dfas.mil


Air Force Retiree Activities Offices 
 Retiree Activities Offices are made up of retired 
volunteers from all services, including surviving spouses.  
Their charter is to coordinate, establish and staff an office 
on an active-duty, Reserve or Guard base through 
command channels that will assist retirees and surviving 
spouses with a myriad of actions.   
 These actions include:  serving as an information 
center for TRICARE, base services, etc.; offering referrals 
for financial assistance and pay matters; counseling 
active-duty Airmen nearing retirement; and providing 
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guidance on retirement issues.   

 Another major activity involves working with base 
agencies to set up Retiree Appreciation Day events 
offering briefings by different agencies on respective 
services, tax preparation and advice (at selected 
locations); staff judge advocate assistance, base tours, 
Defense Finance and Accounting Service, etc.   
 Not all states or countries have an established Air 
Force RAO. The phone numbers and email addresses of 
RAOs Air Force-wide are listed below. 

Alabama   
MAXWELL 
Phone: 334-953-6725 
email: retiree.affairs@us.af.mil  
 

Alaska  
JOINT BASE ELMENDORF-
RICHARDSON 
Phone: 907-552-2337 
email: jerry.beale@yahoo.com 
 

Arizona  
DAVIS-MONTHAN 
Phone: 520-228-5100 
email: dmafbrao@us.af.mil, 

355msg.rao@us.af.mil     
 

LUKE 
Phone: 623-856-3923 
email: 56fw.rao@us.af.mil 
 

Arkansas  
LITTLE ROCK  
Phone: 501-987-6095 
Toll Free:  877-815-3111 
email: 19.aw.cvr@us.af.mil 
 

California  
BEALE 
Phone: 530-634-2157 
email: nasva70a@hotmail.com     
 

EDWARDS 
Phone: 661-277-4931 
email: 412tw.rao@us.af.mil  
 

LOS ANGELES 
Phone: 310-653-5144 
email: rao.laafb@gmail.com 
 

MARCH 
Phone: 951-655-4077/4079 
email:  rao.riv@us.af.mil 
 

MCCLELLAN 
Phone: 916-640-8445/8446 
email: george.moses@va.gov   
 

MOFFETT FIELD  
Phone: 650-603-8047 
email: bfrench2905@gmail.com   
 

TRAVIS 
Phone: 707-424-3904 
email: raotravis@yahoo.com  
 

VANDENBERG 
Phone: 805-606-5474 
email: vandenberg30swretiree-
activityoffice@us.af.mil  
 

 

Colorado  
BUCKLEY 
Phone: 720-847-6693/9213 
email: david.colella.2@us.af.mil 
 

USAF ACADEMY 
Phone: 719-333-7877 
email: thadeus.gembczynski@us.af.mil 
 

PETERSON 
Phone: 719-556-7153 
email: rao.peterson@us.af.mil    
   
Delaware  
DOVER 
Phone: 302-677-4612 
email: dover.rao@us.af.mil  
 

District of Columbia  
BOLLING 
Phone: 202-767-5244 
email: rao.jbab@us.af.mil 
 

Florida  
CENTRAL FLORIDA 
Phone: 352-430-1679 
email: centralfloridarao@thevillages.net   
 

EGLIN 
Phone: 850-882-5916 
email: eglin.rao@us.af.mil 
 

HOMESTEAD 
Phone: 786-415-7580 
email: rao.homestead@us.af.mil    
 

HURLBURT FIELD 
Phone: 850-884-5443 
email: 16mss.cvr.dl@us.af.mil 
 

MACDILL 
Phone: 813-828-4555 
email: rao.macdill@us.af.mil 
 

PATRICK 
Phone: 321-494-5464 
email: patrick.rao@us.af.mil    
 

TYNDALL 
Phone: 850-283-2737 
email: tyndall_rao@us.af.mil  
 
Georgia  
MOODY 
Phone: 229-257-3209 
email: moodyrao@us.af.mil 
 

ROBINS 
Phone: 478-327-4707 
email: 78.abw.rao@us.af.mil       
 

Idaho  
MOUNTAIN HOME 
Phone: 208-828-4878 
email: 366rao@us.af.mil 
 

Illinois  
ARLINGTON HEIGHTS 
Phone: 847-506-7625 
Toll Free:  800-741-4650 Ext 7625 
email: usrao2@gmail.com   
 

RANTOUL 
Phone: 217-893-1723 (machine) 
email: geneandjune@aol.com 
 

SCOTT 
Phone: 618-256-5092 
email:  scottrao@us.af.mil   
 

Indiana  
FORT WAYNE 
Phone:  260-478-3780 
email:  122retireeoffice@gmail.com 
 

Kansas  
MCCONNELL 
Phone: 316-759-3829/4411 
email: mary.eary.1@us.af.mil 
 

Louisiana  
BARKSDALE 
Phone: 318-456-5976  
email: retiree.office@us.af.mil  
 

Maryland  
JOINT BASE ANDREWS 
Phone: 301-981-2726 
email: 89aw.rao@us.af.mil 
 

Massachusetts  
HANSCOM 
Phone: 781-225-1310 
email: rao.hanscom.afb@gmail.com 
 

OTIS 
Phone: 508-968-4175 
email:  102iw.rao@ang.af.mil 
 

WESTOVER 
Phone: 413-557-3918/3424 
email: raodirwestover@us.af.mil     
 

Michigan  
SELFRIDGE ANG BASE 
Phone: 586-239-5580 
email: selfrao@yahoo.com 
 

Minnesota  
MINNEAPOLIS 
Phone: 612-713-1517 
email: msp934rao@yahoo.com   

 
Mississippi  
COLUMBUS 
Phone: 662-434-3120 
email: 14ftw.rao.columbus@us.af.mil 
 

KEESLER 
Phone: 228-376-8111 
email: rao.keesler@us.af.mil 
 

Missouri  
JEFFERSON BARRACKS NGB SRAO  
Phone: 314-527-8212 
email: usaf.mo.157-aog.list.retirees-
office@mail.mil 
 

O'FALLON 
Phone: 636-379-5577 
email: veteransaffairs@ofallon.mo.us 
 

WHITEMAN 
Phone: 660-687-6457 
email: 509.bw.retiree.affairs.office@us.af.mil   
 

Montana  
MALMSTROM 
Phone: 406-731-4751 
email: jerry.hall@1stliberty.org 
 

Nebraska  

OFFUTT 
Phone: 402-294-2590 
email: offuttretireeactivity-
office@us.af.mil 
 

Nevada  
NELLIS 
Phone: 702-652-8712 
email: Jjanputney@cox.net 
 

New Jersey  
JB MCGUIRE-DIX-LAKEHURST 
Phone: 609-754-2459 
email: mcgrao@us.af.mil    
 

New Mexico  

KIRTLAND 
Phone: 505-846-1536 
email: theresa.isaacson@us.af.mil 
 

New York  
NIAGARA FALLS 
Phone: 716-236-2389 
email: john.caruso@us.af.mil     
 

STEWART 
Phone: 845-563-2369 
email: retiredcms@yahoo.com   
 

North Carolina  
SEYMOUR JOHNSON 
Phone: 919-722-1119 
email: 4msg.rao@us.af.mil   
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Air Force Retiree Council 
The following retirees currently serve on the Air Force Retiree 

Council: 
Lt. Gen. Stephen L. Hoog, Co-Chairman 
Chief Master Sgt. of the Air Force No. 15 Rodney J. McKinley, 

Co-Chairman  
Col. Thomas Poulos Jr., Area I representative - Oregon, Idaho, 

Montana and Washington 
Lt. Col. Michael J. Reagan, Area II representative - California  
Chief Master Sgt. Kathleen E. Rose, Area III representative - 

Arizona and New Mexico 
Lt. Col. John S. Lannefeld, Area IV representative - Colorado, 

Nevada, Utah and Wyoming 
Senior Master Sgt. Robert E. Greene, Area V representative - 

North Dakota, South Dakota, Iowa, Minnesota, Nebraska and 
Wisconsin  

Chief Master Sgt. Jon R. Lindgren, Area VI representative - 
Texas 

Chief Master Sgt. James T. Watson, Area VII representative - 
Arkansas, Kansas, Missouri and Oklahoma 

Lt. Col. Richard I. Brubaker, Area VIII representative - Illinois, 
Indiana, Kentucky, Michigan, Ohio, West Virginia 

Master Sgt. Bennie J. Wells, Area IX representative - Alabama, 
Louisiana, Mississippi and Tennessee 

Col. Terry W. Jensen, Area X representative - Florida (Includes 
Puerto Rico and Panama) 

Lt. Col. Thomas G. Hogg, Area XI representative - Georgia, 
North Carolina, South Carolina and Virginia 

Maj. Lisa Forester, Area XII representative - Delaware, District of 
Columbia and Maryland 

Master Sgt. Roger E. Corey, Area XIII representative - 
Connecticut, Maine, Massachusetts, New Hampshire, New Jersey, 
New York, Pennsylvania, Rhode Island and Vermont 

Chief Master Sgt. Emmet Heidemann, Area XIV representative - 
Pacific Region (includes Alaska and Hawaii) 

Chief Master Sgt. Bruce Collet, Area XV -representative - 
Atlantic Region (includes Europe and The Azores)  

Col. Frank G. Rohrbough, member at large 
Chief Master Sgt. John “Doc” McCauslin, member at large 

www.retirees.af.mil 

For more details  
about each RAO  
or to volunteer,  

visit  
www.retirees.af.mil/raos/ 

POPE 
Phone: 910-394-1950 
email: pope.rao@us.af.mil   
 

North Dakota  
MINOT 
Phone: 701-723-3440 
email: 5mss.rao@us.af.mil 
 

Ohio  
WRIGHT-PATTERSON 
Phone: 937-257-3221 
email: paul.moore.21@us.af.mil 
 
YOUNGSTOWN 
Phone: 330-609-1611/1196 
email: rao.youngstown.ohio@gmail.com  
   
Oklahoma  

TINKER 
Phone: 405-739-2795 
email: 72abw.cvr@us.af.mil   
 
VANCE 
Phone: 580-213-6207 
email:  
71ftw.cvr.retireeactivitiesoffice@us.af.mil 
 
Oregon  
KINGSLEY FIELD 
Phone: 541-885-6362 
email: raokingsley@charter.net  
 
Pennsylvania  
PHILADELPHIA 
Phone: 215-737-7300 
email: raotrpspt@dla.mil 
 
PITTSBURGH 
Phone: 412-474-8816 
email: 911.retiree@us.af.mil     
 
HORSHAM AIR GUARD STATION 
Phone: 215-323-7135 
email: jennyt726@comcast.net          
 
WYOMING, PA 
Phone: 570-288-1947 Ext. 220 
email: raysmith1313@cs.com 
 
Puerto Rico  
CAROLINA 
Phone: 787-253-5100, Ext. 253-9125 
email: rao.puerto.rico@gmail.com 
 
South Carolina  
CHARLESTON 
Phone: 843-963-2228 
email: rao.628abw.cvr@us.af.mil   
 

SHAW 
Phone: 803-895-1098/8421 
email: edward.haldeman.1@us.af.mil 
 

South Dakota  
ELLSWORTH 
28 BW/RAO 
Phone: 605-385-3600 
email: 28bwrao@us.af.mil       
 

Tennessee  
ARNOLD 
Phone: 931-454-4574 
email: grace.standley@us.af.mil      
 

Texas  
DYESS 
Temporarily Closed 

 

GOODFELLOW 
Phone: 325-654-4462 
email: 
17trw.cvr.retireesactivity@us.af.mil 
 

LACKLAND 
Temporarily Closed 
       
LUBBOCK 
Phone: 806-749-3728 
email: none 
 

RANDOLPH 
Phone: 210-652-6880 
email: rao.randolph@us.af.mil   
 

SHEPPARD 
Phone: 940-676-2654/5088 
email: sheppard.rao@us.af.mil    
 

Utah  
HILL 
Phone: 801-777-5735 
email: raohill.afb@us.af.mil    
 

Virginia  
LANGLEY 
Phone: 757-764-7386 
email: 633MSG.CVA@us.af.mil   
 

Washington  
FAIRCHILD 
Phone: 509-247-5359 
email:  rao.fairchild@us.af.mil 
 

JOINT BASE LEWIS-MCCHORD 
Phone: 253-982-3214 
email: retaffairs@us.af.mil   
 

Wisconsin  
MILWAUKEE 
Phone: 414-944-8212 
email: 128arw.rao@ang.af.mil   
 

TRUAX FIELD 
Phone: 608-242-3115 
Toll Free:  800-335-5147 Ext 3115 
email: widma.retiree@wisconsin.gov 
 
Wyoming  
FE WARREN 
Phone: 307-773-2309 
email: fewrao@us.af.mil   
 
Guam 
ANDERSEN -- JOINT REGION  
MARIANAS  
Phone: 671-366-2574 
email:  guam.rao@us.af.mil  
 
Thailand 
BANGKOK 
Phone: 66-2-287-1036, Ext 102 
email: raothailand@jusmagthai.org  
 
Japan 
MISAWA 
Phone: 011-81-176-77-4428 
email: misawa.rao@us.af.mil 
 

YOKOTA 
Phone: 011-81-425-2510 Ext 5-8324 
email: rao.yokota@us.af.mil   
 
South Korea 
OSAN 
Phone: 011-82-31-663-0319 
email: 
51fss.cvrosanretireeactivities@us.af.mil      

 

Philippines 
Phone: 011-63-45-888-2748 
email: rao_cabr@mozcom.com   
 
Northern Mariana Islands  
SAIPAN RAO 
Phone: 607-288-3021 
email: peterc11@yahoo.com   
 
Italy 
AVIANO 
Phone: 011- 39-0434-30-8404 
email: william.lawson.11@us.af.mil          
 
England 
ROYAL AIR FORCE ALCONBURY 
Phones: 011-44-1480-84-3364 (From 
U.S.) 01480-84-3364 (Within U.K.) 
email: 423fss.rao@us.af.mil    
 
ROYAL AIR FORCE CROUGHTON 
Phone: 011-44-1280-70-8182 
email: rao-02@us.af.mil      
 
MILDENHALL/LAKENHEATH  
Phone: 011-44-1638-54-2039 
email: rao1@us.af.mil   
 

Germany 
RAMSTEIN/KAISERSLAUTERN  
Phone: 011-49-6371-47-5486 
email: 86aw.rao@us.af.mil  
 
SPANGDAHLEM 
Phone: 011-49-656561-9013/9424 
email: 52fw.rao@us.af.mil     
 
Portugal - The Azores 
LAJES FIELD 
Phone: 011-351-295-57-1037 
email: artnilsen@hotmail.com     
 
Spain 
TORREJON 
Phone: 011-34-91-640-9879 
email: lsmith@telefonica.net  
 
 

http://www.retirees.af.mil/raos/
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To: 

By following the two separate steps below, you can remove your name from the hard-copy mailing 
list and then subscribe electronically to the e-Afterburner and the Air Force Retiree News Service.  If 
you have questions, please send email to afpc.retiree@us.af.mil.   
 
1. To be removed from the hard-copy mailing list, email your name, status (retired or surviving 
spouse), mailing address, and the last four digits of your Social Security number to 
afpc.retiree@us.af.mil. (This is an email address, not a website.) 

 

2. To subscribe to the e-Afterburner, go online to www.retirees.af.mil and 
click on the “SUBSCRIBE” button on the top menu bar.  Enter your email 
address and click the “Submit” button. Confirm your email address and click 
the “Submit” button (a password is not required).  Scroll down and click in the 
box to the left of “AFTERBURNER-Retiree News Service.”  Click the “Submit” 
button again.  You’re all set! 
3. If you are a myPay user, you are automatically removed from the hard-
copy mailing list and subscribed electronically using the email address on file 
with the Defense Finance and Accounting Service.  No action required! 

mailto:afpc.retiree@us.af.mil
mailto:afpc.retiree@us.af.mil
http://www.retirees.af.mil
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